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Marist St. Pats Development squad, pictured during Sydney tour 
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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 

2023 kicked off with an Under 23 development trip to Sydney where 28 players 
made the trip for 7 days to play Sydney University, Manly, and Norths. The trip 
was an outstanding success winning against Sydney and Norths and narrowly 
losing to Manly. Many of these players are going to form the backbone of MSP 
senior men’s teams for years to come and have created lasting friendships. 

Once the season got underway it was a year in which the Premier Women’s team 
continued their recent growth and development to be crowned both the first 
round Rebecca Liua'ana Trophy champions and the second round Tia Paasi 
Memorial Trophy champions. This was an outstanding achievement of strong 
leadership, management, and teamwork. They made a big impression on the club 
and were the best attendees at the club rooms throughout the season. Many 
congratulations to all those involved in the team, your results are something to 
be very proud of. 

The Premier Men’s team returned one of the poorer results in the club’s history 
losing the Hardham Cup Final to Petone while elsewhere other teams struggled 
to reach semifinals this year. Fitness and injuries were a big part of our struggles, 
and this is something we look forward to addressing for the 2024. 

A huge congratulations to all the teams, along with the coaches and the players 
who went on to representative honours. I would like to thank Li’i Alaimoana for 
his contribution over the last two years as our Game Development Officer and as 
the Colts Coach and we wish you well in your future career. 

Financially the Club could not achieve the same gains we made in 2022, but to 
invest a significant amount in the future development of young players and 
achieve a small surplus is still a satisfactory fiscal performance. Finer details of 
the years financial performance can be found in the Treasurer’s Report. 

As we ready ourselves for 2024, the appointment of Sean Horan as Director of 
Rugby will refresh and reenergise the Club with his extensive club history and 
professional career in rugby coaching and development. Welcome back Sean. 

I sincerely thank all the volunteers and committee members who help our club 
continue to remain a strong force in Wellington rugby and have made a huge 
contribution to a positive rugby experience for everyone.  



Our committed sponsors and Life Members continue to help us achieve these 
goals. I would like to acknowledge John Flynn at Coolmoves, Mike Botherway at 
Higgins Concrete, our back of jersey sponsors and the fabulous Shamrock Club 
for again providing the club financial security to keep developing and improving 
our facilities and our people. 

Have a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year. Safe travels wherever the holiday 
season may take you and your family.  

Rob Evans 
Chairman 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

It has been an honour to again be President of the Marist St. Pats RFC during 
2023.  

The history and traditions of this great Club continue to run wide and deep. They 
continue to be respected by those in both the rugby, netball, and wider 
community.  

I would like to acknowledge the many within the Marist St. Pats community who 
gather in a spirit of camaraderie to serve on countless committees, prepare 
meals, clean facilities, coach and manage teams, and provide financial support. 
Amongst these volunteers, friendships are formed, and families are cared for at 
times of sickness and hardship. Whilst the joy found in sport, the beauty of 
physical fitness and activity, is of benefit to all often it is the values and mentoring 
learnt within amateur sports that can be “game changing” for individuals as they 
go on to become “good” citizens. Congratulations and thanks to all of those who 
have been prepared to be involved during the 2023 rugby season. 

The season commenced with a successful development tour to Sydney for the 
Clubs emerging players, and I would like to acknowledge the immense time and 
energy that went into organising and fund-raising for this tour. Another 
milestone in the Club’s rich history. 

Congratulations to the Women’s teams at the Club; the trailblazing Premier 
Women’s Team who won every trophy available to them; the Division One 
Women’s Rugby final - the Tia Passi Memorial Cup together with the Rebecca 
Liua'ana Cup and the team who held the inter-club Challenge Cup from the 2022 



season. And to the Senior 2 Netball team who also won the Grand Final for their 
grade.   

There were also other promising signs as many teams and individuals 
represented the Club with pride and distinction:  

• The netballers, supported by their families, represented Marist St. Pats
with pride and distinction during 2023. The Senior One netball team
reached their grade semi-final, and the Senior Two netball team won their
Grand Final.

• The Premier Men’s team qualified for the Jubilee Cup. On the upgraded
qualification rules, the Premier Men’s team qualified for the Hardham Cup
final against good friends Petone RFC.

• The Premier Men’s team, and the Premier Reserve Men’s team, were
affected by a staggering run of injuries as the season progressed and it
was notable that younger players and emerging coaches showed immense 
potential when the opportunity to step up presented itself.

• The Men’s Under 21 Colts team reached the semi-final of their grade, after
an impressive number of lead-in matches.

• The Under 85kg represented the Marist St. Pats family with graciousness.
• The Reserve Grade Internationals also continued their impressive run of

form by making their Grade semi-final once again.
• And the backbone of any Club; the Presidents grade continued their

support of the Club.

The Marist St. Pats Shamrock Club was exceptional in its support for the Club. The 
Annual Dinner, held at St. Patrick’s College, was a great night with Tony Duffin as 
MC and Tofiga Fepulea’i as a wonderful guest speaker.  

During the season, the Club continued the strong links with St. Patrick’s College 
and other colleges especially through the Marist network.  

Can I also recognise the Marist St. Pats supporters, donors, and members who 
help keep this Club to the fore of being able to support the development of young 
men and women. And to be able to provide wonderful Clubrooms and training 
facilities.  

The Club was fortunate in having Rob Evans as the Chairman of the Management 
Board and I extend to Rob and his professional team my heartfelt thanks as they 
negotiated their way through a number of issues that inevitably arise during a 



season. To paraphrase US President Teddy Roosevelt “it is not those who may 
criticise that count nor are those who point out the stumbles or where the doer of 
deeds could have done them better. Credit belongs to those who are actually in 
the arena, whose face is marred by dust and sweat and blood”. Thank you to 
those who have been involved! 

Marist St. Pats does so well as a Club. Members’ ongoing interest in the Club 
means a lot to players, coaches, and administrators. Enjoy the summer break 
(many will now be preparing MSP for the 2024 season) and remember 1. The 
Club, 2. The Team and 3. Yourself.  

John Holden 
President 

CLUB CAPTAIN’S REPORT 

Looking back to the start of the year, Marist St. Pats embarked on a successful 
tour of Sydney with a development squad (under 23) featuring a mix of players 
with Colts and Premier experience along with five school leavers. The side 
recorded wins over Sydney University and Northern Suburbs. There was some 
great rugby played and strong relationships forged off the field. I would like to 
thank all who supported our fundraising efforts particularly our major sponsors 
Mahony Horner Lawyers (Tom Mahony), Higgins Concrete, Coolmoves, and the 
Shamrock Club. 

The 2023 season saw our Premier Men finish fifth in the Swindale Shield, amid a 
number of injuries, to make the first round of the Jubilee Cup playoffs losing 20-
25 to eventual winners Oriental Rongotai at Hataitai Park. It was a disappointing 
end to the season for the team having dropped into the Hardham Cup and losing 
to Petone in the final. Our Premier Reserve side advanced to the Ed Chaney Cup 
semi-final after a convincing 47-17 quarter-final victory over a higher ranked Hutt 
Old Boys Marist but their season ended with a 20-32 loss to Poneke. Our Colts 
team went down 14-28 in their John E Kelly Memorial Cup quarter-final to 
eventual winners Oriental Rongotai.  

The highlight of the year was the remarkable season for our Premier Women who 
won the Tia Paasi Memorial Trophy for the first time defeating Petone 36-32 in a 
thrilling final. The victory capped off a dominant season for the side in which they 
won 10 of 11 games and collected the triple crown of all Wellington rugby 
silverware - the Rebecca Liua’ana Trophy, the Tia Paasi Memorial Trophy and the 



Challenge Cup. Marist St. Pats had 14 players included in the Wellington Pride 
squad that is by far the biggest representation our club has ever had in the side. 
Ryan Setefano was named as the assistant coach for the Farah Palmer Cup 
campaign. Congratulations to our players, coaches and managers. You have 
created history! 

I would like to welcome our new Director of Rugby Sean Horan and thank our 
Game Development Officer Li’i Alaimoana, who stepped down this year, for his 
service and contribution. The club would not be able to function if it were not for 
all of our players, coaches, managers, sponsors and volunteers. Thank you for 
your continued support.  

I would like to wish everyone an enjoyable holiday period with family and friends. 

I look forward to seeing you all next season. Let us make 2024 a year to 
remember! 

Lourdaiz Ah Chong 
Club Captain 

FINANCIAL REPORT 

2023 has been another demanding year at the Marist St. Pats Rugby Club. The 
Finance Sub-Committee has been working hard to support the club, and there 
have been several initiatives to help grow and maintain the infrastructure that 
we have. 

In 2023, we had revenue of $450k and expenses of $438k compared to $360k 
and $275k, respectively, for the 2022 year – a reflection of the continual build 
back to a full rugby calendar and related activities following the COVID years. We 
had additional fundraising, sponsorship, and grants flow to the Club in 2023, 
which helped with our financial results and supported our Colts trip to Australia.  

The Clubrooms continue to be a vital revenue stream for the club; bar sales and 
Clubroom hires continue to grow on previous years, and we again would like to 
recognise the great effort by the management team, sponsors, and supporters 
that continue to support us and keep the clubrooms running constantly.  

During the year we received a $30k grant from New Zealand Rugby as part of the 
Silver Lake deal that is tagged towards improving the club infrastructure; these 



monies will be spent in consultation with the Management Committee and Club 
members and are currently invested in a Term Deposit. 

2023 saw the end of Wellington Rugby Union Community development funding, 
the Management Committee continues to work through solutions on how the 
relevant positions at the Club are funded. 

Expenses were up this year compared to the previous year. This was due mainly 
to the Colts Australia Tour, our preseason trip to the annual Spillane Tournament, 
and raising insurance costs added to our club room costs. 

The result for 2023 saw a surplus of $12k operating profit (before depreciation). 
The following are key items for the year: 

1. Trust grant revenue increased by $12k despite less grant funding being
available. The club acknowledges and thanks the Trusts for their
significant positive impact.

2. Bar sales ($80k) up $16k from 2022. Clubroom hire was up also thanks to
our regular weekly booking along with continued management of this
asset.

3. There were several fundraising initiatives, including another successful
golf day, a stand-up comedy night, and the return of the quiz night and
$100 Raffle.

4. We are incredibly fortunate for the loyal support of The Shamrock Club
membership.

5. WRFU GDO programme income decreased by $10k due to the conclusion
of the program.

6. Club membership subscriptions and donations increased by $7k. This was
primarily due to the increase in playing and non-playing subscriptions.

7. Naming rights and jersey sponsorship remain positive across the club.

Finally, I would like to thank Finance Sub-Committee members Matt Buck, Martin 
Paget, Katrina Bailey, and Melissa Moroney for their hard work throughout the 
year.  

David O’Hagan 
Treasurer 



HOUSE REPORT 

Thank you for all the people that volunteered to help look after our Clubrooms, 
our house our rugby family house. 

We are still looking for more volunteers for this small but useful sub-committee. 
So, if you are available and are keen to help then please step forward and be part 
of this great club. 

It is only for the ruby season, which is from March to August, not that long.  Some 
of the work includes: 

• Oversee ensuring the Clubrooms is ready.
• Resetting chairs and tables.
• Organising Bar staff.
• Organising meals for Visiting teams.
• Organising hiring for events.
• General managing & hosting people/events.

Contact me or Maria if you are keen to volunteer for the 2024 rugby season. 

Enjoy the festive season. 

Manuia le Kirisimasi & Tausaga Fou. 

Ken Ah Kuoi 
House Chair 

Maria Masina 
Deputy Chair 



SHAMROCK CLUB REPORT 

The Shamrock Club has had another successful year. Again, we had to think 
outside the square to give its members excellent value and entertainment. 

The Season’s launch was held at Sky Stadium for the Hurricanes v Brumbies Super 
Rugby match on 28 April. This was a great occasion for the 120 Shamrock 
members and their guests who enjoyed a superb Buffet meal and refreshments 
before the Hurricanes added the icing on the cake with a great win over the 
Brumbies. 

With no test match being held in Wellington this year we had to come up with an 
alternative to our normal test match weekend functions. 

We tried to replicate what we had done in 2015 by taking the Shamrock members 
to an away test match. Unfortunately, with the FIFA Women’s World Cup taking 
the major of stadiums out of circulation, and therefore limited seating at the 
matches, this could not be achieved. 

It was decided to then bring the All Blacks v South Africa test to Wellington. 

The Shamrock Club held its traditional Pre-Test “Celebrity” Dinner on 15 July at 
the recently refurbished O’Shea Performing Arts Centre at St. Patricks College 
followed by watching the All Blacks v South Africa test, being played in Auckland, 
on the 3 huge screens that had been erected on the stage. 

The evening was an outstanding success with our guest speaker; one of the 
original Laughing Samoans and a renowned international comedy star, Tofiga 
Fepulea’i. He had just returned from touring the USA and entertain us he did. 
From the time he got up till when he sat down, he had the audience in stitches 
with his stories. I think we could have listened to him all night if the rugby was 
not on. 

Thank you Tofiga for the wonderful night. 

Next up was the test match and what a test match it was. The All Blacks produced 
the best 40 minutes of rugby seen by them for a long, long time. They absolutely 
blew the Springboks off the park (if only they could have repeated that in the 
World Cup final!). 

An absolutely outstanding game of rugby which just added to what was an 
already great occasion. 



A very special thanks to Tony Duffin who received a late call up to MC the 
evening. Legendary MSP All Black and double World Cup winner Victor Vito was 
going to speak at the dinner but unfortunately had to rush to Samoa when his 
father took ill, so the SOS call went out to Tony. As always Tony did an 
outstanding job, and we appreciate him stepping in at the last minute. 

To Tony O’Brien and his wonderful team thank you for the excellent buffet 
provided which just added to the great night. 

Despite the problems of the last 3 years, membership of the Shamrock Club has 
remained high. We have exceeded over 60 members which is a very positive 
number considering the trials and tribulations many businesses have had to 
encounter over that period. 

Marist St. Pats are extremely appreciative of the Shamrock Club members who 
have remained loyal during this period. 

We now look forward to 2024 and with test match rugby returning to Wellington 
the Shamrock Club can offer a full programme to its members. 

Shamrock Club Committee 

Brian McGuinness Peter Woods Alan Woods 
Tony O’Brien Steve Witkowski Paul Stephen 

Luke Meredith Bob Metcalf Richie Renouf 

SHAMROCK CLUB MEMBERS 

Mike Robbers Lowe & Co 
Jennian Homes Ltd 

Paul Quinn & Associates 
Quickhire Trailers Ltd 

Richard Renouf 
SAS Sports 

TV Cook Insurances Ltd 
Crombie Lockwood 

Dave Woods – Rolleston Trust 
Bethune JH & Co Ltd 
Bob Metcalf Lawyer 

Ninness Funeral Homes Ltd 
Gordon Stewart 

Quinovic Property Management 
LT McGuinness Ltd 

Willis Bond & Co Ltd 
Advance Electrical Wholesalers 

Chris Ryan Ltd 
Optic Security Limited 
Hudson Taylor Limited 

George St Engineering Ltd 
Intellect Solutions 

Ken Ah Kuoi Lawyer 
Wedgelock Equipment Ltd 

SWP Commercial 
Carters Building Supplies Ltd 



Prime Interiors Ltd 
Optima Investments Ltd 

MQ’s Panel & Paint 
Ramsbottom E.N. Ltd 

Wellington Granite 
Hot Chilly Ltd 

Natoli Communications Ltd 
Adobe Homes 

E-Xpert Developments Ltd 
Gazley – Murray Tocker 

Kitchen Studio 
Peter Woods 

DRE Systems Ltd 
Coolmoves Ltd 

Rothbury’s Insurance Brokers 
Recon Security 

Multi Civil 
Capital Construction Ltd 

Wellington Seamarket Ltd 
John Walsh Ltd 

John Leen Plumbing Ltd 
Mahony Horner, Lawyers 

Woods Waste Disposal Ltd 
Xero - Paul Churchman 

Silvester Clark – Consulting Engineers 
Graham Plumbing & Drainage Ltd 

Higgins Concrete Ltd 
TW Cosgrove Trust & JS McGuinness 

The Pines 
Ford Sumner 
Ray McFall 

McKeown Flooring Ltd 
Tony Meachen 

Liquorland Miramar 
Sureline Connect

 
 

 
OBITUARIES 

Marist St. Pats extends its condolences to club members and their families whilst 
remembering those who died during 2023: 

Bernie Atkins 
Mary Buchanan 

Rewi Chaney 
Graeme Dee 

Teresa Gittings 

Brian Horan 
Tom Minnee 

Brendan Perry 
Mark Porter 
John Rooney 

Bill Smith 
John Stretch 

Christopher Wilson 

  



REPRESENTATIVE HONOURS 2023 

Hurricanes 
Aidan Morgan, Billy Proctor 

Chiefs 
Naitoa Ah Kuoi 

Hurricanes Poua 
Maddie Feaunati, Monica Tagoai 

Bay of Plenty Steamers 
Naitoa Ah Kuoi 

Wellington Lions 
Chicago Doyle, Aidan Morgan, Billy Proctor, Keelan Whitman 

Wellington Pride 
Drenna Falaniko, Lyric Faleafaga, Maddie Feaunati, Petrina Foaese, Kelly 
Laumalili-Tuiatua, Octavia Nanai-Iafeta, Ashlyn Pescini, Tamara Ruaporo, 

Monica Tagoai, Jaydah Timu, Fa'alua Tugaga,  Valini Vaka, Sydnee Wilkins 

Wellington under-19 
Ben Higgs, Francis Mettrick 

Wellington Centurions 
Logan Love, John Tuia 

Wellington Māori 
Curtis Finnigan 

Wellington Samoan 
Ano Kapeli, Ken Kapeli, Chris Simone, Ben Tuiatua, James Tuiatua, Lucky 

Tuiatua, Tui Tuiatua 

REPRESENTATIVE COACHES AND MANAGERS 2023 

Wellington Pride 
Ryan Setefano 

Wellington Samoan 
Fa’atonu Fili 



TROPHIES AND AWARDS 2023 

Sportsperson of the Year Monica Tagoai 
(Paul Donoghue Trophy) 

Outstanding Club Member Lourdaiz Ah Chong 
(W M O’Connor Memorial Cup) 

Mick Horan Memorial Trophy  Curtis Finnigan 

Most Meritorious Women’s Club Member Gina Petelo 

Outstanding Women’s Player Drenna Falaniko 

Most Meritorious Senior 1 Player  Joseph Campbell 
(John  L Gordon Memorial Trophy) 

Team of the Year Premier Women 
(Fr Geoff Broad Memorial Trophy) 

Outstanding Administrator Steve McGill 
(Brother Fabian Cup) 

Outstanding Contribution by Michael Holden 
Non-Office Bearing Club Member 
(John Rennie Memorial Cup) 

Pacific Trophy (Ah Kuoi Family Cup) Ryan Setefano 

Special Merit Award Brendan Reidy 

Team Scoring Most Championship Points Premier Women 
(William Te Oka Shield) 

Most Outstanding Snr 2/3 Club Player Leonard Gardell 
(Alan McLean Memorial Cup) 

Most Outstanding Age Grade Player Logan Love 
(Reg Parkin Memorial Cup) 

Most Meritorious Under-21 Player Francis Mettrick 
(O’Callaghan Cup) 

Most Outstanding Under-85 Player Zed Woodman 
(Budgie Jacobsen Cup) 



Player Scoring Most Tries Ash Mupariwa 
(Monsignor Heavy Cup) 

Player Kicking Most Points Joseph Campbell 
(St Pats College Old Boys Cup) 

Most Consistent Tackler Milan Kriletich 
(AC O’Connor Cup) 

Most Consistent Trainer Ben Higgs 
(Jack McLellan Cup) 

Māori Trophy  Norm Broughton 
(Poutawera Whānau Cup) 

TEAM AWARDS FOR OUTSTANDING CONTRIBUTION 2023 

Premier Ben Tuiatua 

Premier Reserve Chris Simone 

Premier Women Valini Vaka 

Colts  Tom Gordon 

Under-85 Reds  Tane Leong 

Reserve Internationals Pena Fretton 

Presidents Grant Sullivan 

Netball Shelby Taylor 
Bri Mitchell 



PREMIER MEN 

After being a beaten Jubilee Cup semi-finalist in 2022, the goal for the Premier 
Men’s team was to ensure they were once again competing for the holy grail of 
Wellington club rugby in 2023. 
 
Under the guidance of new head coach, Fa’atonu Fili, and his able assistant 
coaches, the team entered the Swindale Shield round with confidence thanks to 
a strong pre-season and a mixture of returning experience and exciting youth. 
 
The team completed the Swindale round with an eight win, four loss, and one 
draw record, and they qualified 5th for the knockout style Jubilee Cup round. 
Highlights included wins over Northern United, Oriental Rongotai, Upper Hutt, 
and old foes Petone. However, heavy losses to Old Boys University and Hutt Old 
Boys Marist gave the team a true reflection of where they stood in the 
competition. 
 
The Jubilee Cup round was short and sharp with a 25-20 loss to eventual winners 
Oriental Rongotai, a performance blighted with turnovers and a heavy penalty 
count; the team can only look back at what might have been in 2023. 
 
After the loss to Oriental Rongotai, the side still had an opportunity to secure 
silverware with the Hardham Cup. A quarter-final defeat of a substandard 
Wellington Rugby Club and a win over cross street rivals Poneke saw us book a 
spot on finals day versus Petone. The team could not replicate its Swindale Shield 
victory and went down 31-13 to the Hardham Cup winners in an error-ridden 
performance. 
 
Although we finished with no silverware, there were some consistent 
performers, including stalwarts Andrew Wells, James Tuiatua, MVP Ben Tuiatua, 
and Mick Horan Trophy winner, Curtis Finnigan. Young players  Jack O'Brien, 
Logan Love, Milan Kriletich, and Francis Mettrick provided energy and skill 
throughout the year and featured in some of the team’s 2023 highlights. 
 
Thank you to all the Club sponsors and members for their unwavering support 
and team management, who worked tirelessly to put the Premier Men on the 
park to compete each week. 

 
 



PREMIER RESERVES 

The Premier Reserves this season were coached by Pita Taele and Sonny 
Whitman. John Poutawera and Poto Masina managed the side.  

The team kicked off their season against Avalon with a convincing 56-19 win. 
They had a tough loss on the road to Tawa on Easter Saturday going down by 14-
43 after initially leading 14-0. As the club celebrated Old Timers Day, the Prem 
Reserves bounced back and recorded a big win. The team led Northern United by 
59-0 before conceding tries in the final half an hour to record a 59-33 win.  

In the Harper Lock Shield, the team earned their third win from four games with 
a 36-3 win over Johnsonville at Evans Bay Park. Three weeks later on the same 
ground they scored a late try to break a 29-29 deadlock and beat a previously 
unbeaten Hutt Old Boys Marist side by 36-29. The side then went on to record 
wins away from home by beating Oriental-Rongotai by 22-17 and Paremata-
Plimmerton by 40-24. The last game of the round saw a close match with Petone 
which ended with a 21-36 loss after a late try side.  

Our side finished fifth and hosted Stokes Valley in the playoffs winning their Ed 
Chaney Cup elimination match. The following week we travelled to the Hutt Rec 
to face a higher ranked Hutt Old Boys Marist in the quarter-final and a clinical 
performance in the pouring rain saw us claim a convincing 47-17 victory.  

Our Premier Reserve side played Poneke at Kilbirnie Park in the Ed Chaney Cup 
semi-final, but the season ended early with a 20-32 semi-final loss.  

Thank you to all the players for a memorable season. 

COLTS 

The 2023 season for the MSP Colts saw exciting growth throughout the team and 
the competition. While the result was not what we were after, it shows that the 
club has a future to be excited about. The team consisted of a mix of returning 
players and new players made up of locals, college leavers, and new talent from 
outside the Wellington region. Head Coach Li’i Alaimoana completed his final 
year of coaching with the team and was newly joined by Eric Sione as the 
Forwards Coach and Theo Gordon as the Team Manager, while Brendan Reidy 
returned as Resource Coach. 

The season started with pre-season games against Petone, in which we lost 22-
41, and Wellington, in which we won 55-5. The competition started hot with a 
convincing 74-0 win over Wainuiomata, with hat-tricks from both Noah Guise and 



Malachi Feterika. After retaining the Xavier Reidy Cup against the St. Pats Town 
1st XV on ANZAC Day, our first big challenge came against OBU. While the boys 
played exceptionally well and saw a hat-trick for Dominic Leota-Johnson, OBU 
ultimately got the better of us, with them narrowly winning 24-22. After our bye 
week, we took on Norths, which, despite us jumping out to a 26-0 lead, Norths 
came back strong and won the game 34-31. The next game was a wet, muddy 
affair against Poneke, which saw us come away with a narrow 14-12 win. 

The next three games saw the team hit their stride. After having the lead for most 
of the game in terrible conditions against the undefeated Petone, they scored a 
try in the last play of the game to defeat us 16-12. Despite the loss, the boys were 
motivated, which led to an outstanding performance against Oriental-Rongotai. 
After conceding a couple of early tries, the boys got back into the game. A last-
minute penalty, which would have given us the win, narrowly missed, and the 
game ended in a 27-all draw. The momentum from the performance against 
Ories carried into the following week against Upper Hutt. After a scoreless first 
half, two tries from Troy Gray, including one in the corner right before the final 
whistle, gave us the 10-7 win. 

After a slight blip due to a 34-0 loss to Tawa, the boys were motivated the 
following week against top-of-the-table Hutt Old Boys Marist. Despite a great 
effort, Hutt Old Boys Marist was too much in the end, and the boys lost 34-22. 
This meant we needed a win against Wellington the next week to qualify for the 
Quarter Finals. While we started slowly, the boys had a convincing second half 
and won 39-7, which meant we finished the season in sixth place, enough for a 
place in the Quarter Finals. In the Quarter Finals, we once again faced Oriental 
Rongotai. While we struck first with an early try, late withdrawals hurt our team. 
Ories were much improved from the first game and were too much for us, with 
our season ending disappointingly with a 38-14 loss in the quarters. 

Thank you to all the players who gave it all this season, especially those who 
played their last season with the Colts. We wish you the best in your bright future 
playing rugby. To all the supporters who came to the games throughout the 
season, thank you for your endless support and contribution. Lastly, a special 
thanks to departing Head Coach Li’i Alaimoana. Li’i has been a relentlessly hard-
working coach for this team and an outstanding mentor for the developing 
players. We thank him for giving his time and effort to this team and wish him 
the best in his future. 

While the result was not what we wanted, this season shows a bright future in 
this club, and we look forward to continuing to contribute to that future in 2024. 



Colts Management Team 
Li’i Alaimoana - Head Coach 
Eric Sione - Forwards Coach 
Brendan Reidy - Resource Coach   
Theo Gordon – Manager 
 

PREMIER WOMEN 

After an historic 2022 season that saw our Premier Women reach the Tia Paasi 
Memorial Trophy Final for the first time, the coaching group that led them there 
returned with a notable addition. Long-time head coach Ryan Setefano returned 
with forward coaches Tovio Apolo and Tui Tuiatua; they were joined by club 
legend Norm Broughton. Team medics were Luke Donaldson and Kathy 
McConville. The team manager was Duaan Beer.  

Our Premier Women won the Rebecca Liua'ana Trophy (Women’s First Round) 
for the first time in the club's history after beating Northern United, who at that 
point sat atop the points table, by 38-17 at Porirua Park. The side finished the 
round with six wins and one loss, with the only defeat coming in the first round 
to Petone whom they shared the title with. 

Our Premier Women kicked off the second round by hosting Petone, however 
the opening match of round two saw a reversal of fortunes with our side jumping 
out to a 14-0 lead. They continued to extend this in the second half before a flurry 
of late Petone tries narrowed the final score to 24-19. The side retained the 
Challenge Cup (played for like the Ranfurly Shield). The team then racked up a 
27-12 win over Oriental-Rongotai at Polo Ground and marched into the final with 
a nine game winning streak after beating Northern United by 41-20. 

Saturday 17 June will go down as a momentous day in the history of Marist St. 
Pats, after our Premier Women won the Tia Paasi Memorial Trophy by beating 
Petone 36-32 in a thrilling final played in front of an enthusiastic crowd at NZCIS 
in Upper Hutt. The game started with a hiss and a roar with Lyric Faleafaga scoring 
the opening try for Marist St. Pats before Petone struck back soon after. Tries to 
Sydnee Wilkins and Marcelle Parkes saw the side build momentum before the 
Villagers narrowed the score line on half-time to 17-12. After half-time oranges 
our side came out strongly with Georgia Daals scoring consecutive tries early in 
the second half, she would later be named the player of the match. The sides 
traded tries again which saw MSP put one hand on the trophy at 36-17 - but this 
Petone side was never going to rollover. Another Petone try with 10 minutes to 
go, coupled with a yellow card to MSP, set up a thrilling end to the game with 



Petone eventually scoring again with one minute on the clock. Marist St. Pats 
kept their cool and forced a turnover and, consequently, themselves into the 
history books. The final was a stunning advertisement for the rise of Women's 
rugby, both at Marist St. Pats and around New Zealand. The victory capped off a 
dominant season for the side in which they won 10 of 11 games and collected the 
triple-crown of all Wellington Women's rugby silverware - the Rebecca Liua'ana 
Trophy, the Tia Paasi Memorial Trophy and the Challenge Cup.  

The Wellington Pride squad for the Farah Palmer Cup included a whopping 14 
Marist St. Pats players. This is by far the biggest representation our club has ever 
had in the representative side. Ryan Setefano was an assistant coach for the side. 
We acknowledge Ryan, who has led our Marist St. Pats Premier Women since 
2016. In his tenure as head coach, he has rebuilt the MSP Women's programme 
into one of the top performing teams in the grade.  

Our Premier Women cleaned up at the club's annual prizegiving following their 
historic season. Along with Team of the Year honours, Monica Tagoai became the 
first female player to win the Paul Donoghue Cup for Sportsperson of the Year. 
The Vice-Captain of the all-conquering Marist St. Pats side was also the Vice-
Captain for the Wellington Pride and a feature of the Hurricanes Poua side. 
Coaches Ryan Setefano and Norm Broughton were awarded the Ah Kuoi Family 
Cup and Poutawera Whanau Cups respectively. 

Congratulations to our players, coaches, and managers on your 2023 season. You 
have created history! 

UNDER 85 REDS 

The 85s this year was a team full of great guys who enjoyed a bit of banter and 
throwing the ball around. Full of players returning from previous years with lots 
of experience and new players who brought a lot of energy. 

2023 for the Under 85 Reds started with a couple of weeks playing touch and 
figuring out a few positions followed by a hit out against a combined Wellington 
and Eastbourne team. Beginning well, the lads ran in a few special tries and were 
on a high. Heading into training the following Wednesday, we knew Stokes Valley 
at Delaney Park first up was going to be tough. After a slog fest in some trying 
conditions, we found ourselves 7-5 down at halftime thanks to a runaway try. The 
second half was more hard rugby filled with handling errors and ill discipline, but 



we were unable to take chances. Stokes ran in two late tries to take the final 
score to 17-5.  

Next up were the kids from across the road. We have always had a huge rivalry 
with Poneke and this year was no different. Amped up by the introduction of the 
Higgins Cup last year, this fixture is always one to watch. Unfortunately, this year 
it wasn’t meant to be for us. After a tight first half that saw us kick two successful 
penalties, Poneke was up 10-6. In the second half their rush D put us under 
pressure and we leaked a few points. We scored a consolation try late in the 
game but Poneke ran away with it 53-13. Then was Pare-Plim and our first home 
game. The boys from the coast travelled well and dealt to us 48-10 in a game 
where we let opportunities slip. Following the big defeat to Pare-Plim, we 
suffered our biggest loss of the season as the OBU Scallywags put us to the sword. 
Highlight from the game was scoring the first points in the form of a penalty. OBU 
would go on to win the U85 Wellington comp. 

Starting the season 0 and 4 isn’t the best way to go but the team was resilient 
and kept turning up to training week in week out. Our first win of the season 
came against the old foe in Wests for the Viv Haig memorial cup. Although it was 
tight, we hung on for a 19-14 win and headed down to the Wests clubrooms for 
a light feed and more games. Coming off the win we played Eastbourne. This 
game was played in some of the worst conditions as well as a boggy mess of a 
field. Eastbourne also only came to town with 12 players so we were forced to 
play “game on” rules. The game ended in a 5-5 draw. Following that we went on 
a losing streak to close out the first round and ended with a record of 11-1-1 
which had us in division 2 competing for the Tony O’Brien Shield.   

We started round 2 with a gutsy back and forward 15-10 win over the Axemen at 
the Polo Ground to take back the Richard Kilkenny trophy. This started a 3 game 
winning street for us beating HOBM 21-15 at home on Evans Bay and following 
that we put on a clinic and beat Eastbourne 53-17. Our final game of the season 
was against Johnsonville and we had high hopes of winning and making the Div 2 
final. Both teams played really hard in a great spectacle of the game but we were 
unable to capitalise of errors and take points on offer. Down 12-0 at half time we 
made a strong comeback but fell short 20-12. 

The year was sprinkled with great social events and some late nights on the town 
but unfortunately the cohesion came a bit late in the season. 

Our MVP this year was our tireless halfback Tane Leong who had a great season 
on the pitch and was a great all round leader in the team. 



We unfortunately don’t have any sponsors to thank this season but we are taking 
applications for next year! 

Calum Bron 
Head Coach 

RESERVE INTERNATIONALS 

The Internationals were unable to reach the dizzying heights of the 2022 season 
but continued to be a success on and off the field. 

The Internationals were promoted to Division 1 this year. The team set the on-
field goal of a top 4 finish and the team finished 4th. 

Our theme for this year was, Leave Your Mark. We wanted to leave our mark on 
the grade, opposition, our club and amongst each other as individuals. We 
outlined a set of values at the start of the season, and these were the driving 
force behind our success. In short, we wanted to be known as a good bunch of 
men who espouse the values of our club and the game of rugby.  

This season 45 players took the field for the Internationals, there were 14 new 
Internationals, and 10 played 3 or more games earning their International 
badges. Our leading try scorer was again Sam Baylis, who has scored an incredible 
35 tries in 32 games, and our MVP was 16-year veteran Pena Fretton. 

Highlights from this season include playing our 250th match, since our inception 
in 2008, winning the Gibbo Cup and capping 15 current and past players for 
playing 50 games or for their significant contribution to the team.  

Off the field highlights included well attended socials at the clubrooms and our 
sponsors, BYO Karaoke nights and an epic end of season trip. 

The Internationals would not have been able to succeed on and off the field 
without the support of several people and our sponsors. We would like to thank 
Brendan Reidy who was instrumental in upskilling our pack, the club for the 
enormous amount of support we’ve received, Kerrin Simpson and In-depth 
Builders who are main sponsor, James Beach from Affordable Glass, and The 
Realm in Hataitai.  

The Internationals are hungry for Division 1 success and to continue to grow the 
Social Rugby Grade in Wellington. Bring on 2024! 



Brains Trust for 2023 

Captain: Mike Bridges 
Vice Captain: Alex Baylis 
Head Coach: Aaron Bouzaid 
Asst Coaches: David Isaia & Nathan Simpson 
Manager: Tom Warner 
Chairman: Pena Fretton 
Social Media: Alex Earl 

PRESIDENTS MH LAW CLASSICS 

Well, another season completed for the MH Law Classics and the season 
produced a better one than last year with 3 losses from 11 games finishing 3rd in 
the grade. 

A few notable mentions. Firstly, Grant Sullivan winning MVP for the season. He 
had an outstanding season with the whistle and when he put the Jersey on.  Mick 
Joyce playing in his 20th season of Presidents rugby and his defensive tackling. Big 
Fred, Max Curtis, Shane Whitehead, Axl, Pete, Fili Boys, and Peti always menacing 
the opposition with their runs and tackles and showing leadership. A big thanks 
to George, David, Dale, Utu, Tonu and the guys that turned up every week (you 
know who you are) without your dedication we wouldn’t have a team.  Finally, 
Cal, Fred, and Mick for leading the team this year with great mana. The lads would 
like to thank the club for their support during the season, the teams own loyal 
band of supporters, & the long-suffering wives, girlfriends, pets & kids who had 
to put up with all the excuses, aches, and pains that a rugby season delivers each 
year. 

Lastly the team would like to thank our sponsors Mahony Horner Lawyers who 
every week keep our throats from getting too dry and with their support we are 
able to get the over 30 year olds participating in the game. Also come see me 
hfidow@sharp.net.nz for Any copier, Visual signage, and screen solutions all sales 
made will help towards team funds. 

Henry Fidow 
Manager, Coach, and all-round Legend 

mailto:hfidow@sharp.net.nz


MSP NETBALL 

MSP Netball has had another fantastic year of growth and this time around, 
success. MSP Netball entered two teams into the Wellington Netball competition 
in 2023 with one team in Prem Reserve Grade and our new team in the Senior 
Grade.  

A great amount of admin, preparation, and planning went in to the 2023 season 
from the management team. With a team bonding session at the beginning of 
the season, we saw two teams come together and enjoy the competitive season. 
A special mention to our manager Daniella Fili who humbly and quietly gets on 
and does a lot of the admin work in the background to ensure both teams were 
abiding by the Wellington Netball rules, managed every game, scoring for both 
teams, and overall great communication to ensure both teams knew the 
schedule for the season. Thank you for your dedication this year and giving up 
your Saturdays to ensure everything runs smoothly for the girls.  

MSP 1, who played in the Premier Reserve 4 grade for the first time, won 12 out 
of 16 games and yet again won their semifinal game and qualified for finals. After 
a tough battle and loss to the clinical Scots College top team, we ended up second 
place for 2023 Premier Reserve 4 grade. The team consisted of a mix of old and 
new players. We’re excited to see what is to come for team one next year.  

MSP 2 started in Senior 5 grade due to entering a new team. Very quickly MSP 2 
moved up three grades due to winning every game of the first round. The team 
was a mix of old and new players and they had a very successful season winning 
15 out of 16 games. They won the semifinal and went on to play Kia Ora in the 
finals. Kia Ora was the only team they had lost to in the season, so were extremely 
happy to come away with the win as Senior Two overall champions. The team 
was also awarded the ‘Best Defensive Play’ for the entire Senior grade at the 
Wellington netball awards. Fantastic first year for our new team.  

A big thank you to Mike Tolova’a and Advance Electrical Wholesalers for 
continuously supporting the netball teams. Thank you for providing brand new 
hoodies as our uniform to wear to and from our netball games, we appreciate 
your support.  

Thank you also to Rory for his support and time in ensuring that our fees and our 
uniforms were covered by grants for 2023, again we really appreciate your 
support.  



Thank you to Michael Holden for including the netball team in his weekly social 
posts and supporting the girls by sharing the game times, final scores and 
including the netball team on the social pages.  

Lastly, thank you to the Club for the support that we continue to feel each year. 
We look forward to working closely with Lourdaiz and the Committee to discuss 
what 2024 looks like for MSP Netball. 

Gina Petelo 
Manager 

MSP JUNIOR RUGBY REPORT 

Across the junior club we had 133 registered players in 2023.  This represented a 
significant decrease from 171 in 2022.  Most notable was the decrease in Y1 and 
Y2 registrations where there was only one team in each grade.  In 2019 MSP had 
four teams in each equivalent grade.  The challenge isn’t confined to MSP with 
all other Wellington city clubs reporting reduced Y1 and Y2 registrations.  On a 
positive note, there were an additional 20 children registered in the Little Rippas 
nursery grade which was an encouraging increase from 12 in 2022 and will 
hopefully translate into improved registration numbers in 2024. 

MSP had 10 teams in total, including three in the Y6 grade and a combined 
MSP/Ories Barbarian team in the Y7/8 Open grade.  We had enthusiastic new 
coaches in four of our teams.  On the social scene there were two junior nights 
held during the year and we hosted Poneke for our traditional interclub event. 
Our junior prize-giving was well attended as always and rounded out the season 
nicely.  We sent an U12 and an U11 team to participate in the NZ Junior Rugby 
Festival in Taupo which was a very positive experience for all involved. 

A massive thank you goes out to all the coaches, committee members, volunteers 
and parents for their time and contribution during 2023.   

Bevan Brocklehurst 
MSP Junior Convenor  

MSP JUNIOR COACHES AND MANAGERS 2023 

Bevan Brocklehurst 
Alice Foot 

Edward Hutchins 
David Isaia 
Will McGee 

Ben Nansett 
Tony Natoli 

Lloyd Percival 
Tanielle Poole 

Reece Poutawera 

Kerrin Simpson 
Nathan Simpson 

JP Tocker 
Pete Twidle 

Chapman Vili 



FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

The Performance Report for the year ended 30 September 2023 is included on 
the following pages. Copies of the Performance Report will be available at the 
AGM. 
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Statement of Financial Performance
Marist St Pats RFC
For the year ended 30 September 2023

NOTES 2023 2022

Revenue
Revenue from providing goods or services 1 450,048 359,904

Total Revenue 450,048 359,904

Expenses (Excluding Depreciation)
Costs related to providing goods or services 2 437,956 275,242

Total Expenses (Excluding Depreciation) 437,956 275,242

Surplus for the Year (Excluding Depreciation) 12,092 84,662

Depreciation
Depreciation 2 28,272 26,832

Total Depreciation 28,272 26,832

Surplus for the Year (After Depreciation) (16,181) 57,829



These financial statements have been prepared without conducting an audit or review engagement, and should be read in conjunction with the
attached Compilation Report.
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Statement of Financial Position
Marist St Pats RFC
As at 30 September 2023

NOTES 30 SEP 2023 30 SEP 2022

Assets
Current Assets

Bank Accounts and Cash 3 89,845 183,792

Term Deposits Held 3 100,000 -

Debtors and Prepayments 3 28,768 20,570

Other Current Assets 3 5,123 6,446
Total Current Assets 223,736 210,808

Non-Current Assets
Property, Plant and Equipment 5 285,590 297,967
Total Non-Current Assets 285,590 297,967

Total Assets 509,326 508,775

Liabilities
Current Liabilities

Creditors and Accrued Expenses 4 28,065 11,333

Team Funds - Sevens 2,058 2,058
Total Current Liabilities 30,123 13,392

Total Liabilities 30,123 13,392

Net Assets 479,203 495,384

Accumulated Funds
Capital Contributed by Owners or Members 152,234 152,234

Accumulated Surplus or (Deficits) 6 326,969 343,150

Total Accumulated Funds 479,203 495,384
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Statement of Accounting Policies
Marist St Pats RFC
For the year ended 30 September 2023

Reporting Entity

These are the financial statements of Marist St Pats RFC. Marist St Pats RFC is an incorporated society registered under the
Incorporated Societies Act 1908 and is engaged in the operations of running an amateur rugby club.

Basis of Preparation

The entity has elected to apply PBE SFR-A (NFP) Public Benefit Entity Simple Format Reporting - Accrual (Not-For-Profit) on the
basis that it does not have public accountability and has total annual expenses equal to or less than $2,000,000. All transactions
in the Performance Report are reported using the accrual basis of accounting. The Performance Report is prepared under the
assumption that the entity will continue to operate in the foreseeable future.
The financial statements have been prepared on an historical cost basis, unless otherwise stated and all figures are presented in
New Zealand dollars.

Changes in Accounting Policies

There have been no changes in accounting policies. Policies have been applied on a consistent basis with those of the previous
reporting period.

Goods and Services Tax (GST)

The entity is registered for GST. All amounts are stated exclusive of goods and services tax (GST) except for accounts payable and
accounts receivable which are stated inclusive of GST.

Income Tax

As a promoter of amateur sport, Marist St Pats RFC is wholly exempt from New Zealand income tax under section CW46 of the
Income Tax Act 2007.

Bank Accounts and Cash

Bank accounts and cash in the Statement of Cash Flows comprise cash balances and bank balances (including short term
deposits) with original maturities of 90 days or less.

Receivables

Receivables are stated at their estimated realisable value. Bad debts are written off in the year in which they are identified.

Revenue

Marist St Pats RFC receives revenue in the form of members' subscriptions, sponsorship, grants, donations, fundraising, bar sales
and merchandise sales. All revenue is recognised in the period in which it relates to.

Inventory

Inventory is stated at the lower of cost or net realisable value.

Fixed Assets & Depreciation

The entity's classes of fixed assets are detailed in Note 5. All fixed assets are recorded at cost less accumulated depreciation.
Depreciation has been calculated at the maximum rates permitted by the Income Tax Act 2007.
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Notes to the Financial Statements
Marist St Pats RFC
For the year ended 30 September 2023

2023 2022

1. Analysis of Revenue
Bar Sales 80,104 64,486

Shamrock Club 71,842 79,427

Grant Income 58,248 46,549

Sponsorship 48,848 51,500

WRFU Participation Programme 30,000 40,000

Subscriptions & Donations from Members 28,723 21,397

Donations, Fundraising and Other Similar Revenue 80,240 36,876

Clubroom Hire 17,513 18,981

Other 34,529 688

Total Revenue 450,048 359,904

2023 2022

2. Analysis of Expenses
Shamrock Club Costs 34,532 29,485

Sponsorship Related Costs 4,250 4,897

Junior Costs 20,395 18,454

Rugby Costs 193,604 66,037

Rugby Management 53,322 64,331

Gym & Playing Field Costs 16,664 (2,992)

Bar Costs 42,516 30,956

Clubroom Costs 53,017 39,658

Clubroom Hire Costs (1,026) (1,502)

Legal Fees - 8,761

Overheads & Administration 20,681 17,158

Total Expenses (Excluding Depreciation) 437,956 275,242

Depreciation 28,272 26,832

Total Expenses (After Depreciation) 466,228 302,074



Notes to the Financial Statements
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2023 2022

3. Analysis of Assets
Bank Accounts and Cash

ANZ - Call Account 17,044 15,946

ANZ - Operating Account 20,693 69,784

Marist St. Pats 500 Club 3,697 9,052

Marist St. Pats Shamrock Club 47,410 88,010

Cash On Hand 1,000 1,000
Total Bank Accounts and Cash 89,845 183,792

Term Deposits Held
ANZ Term Deposit 100,000 -
Total Term Deposits Held 100,000 -

Debtors and Prepayments
Debtors Ledger 11,857 9,525

Debtors Accruals 1,462 -

Prepayments 15,449 11,045
Total Debtors and Prepayments 28,768 20,570

Other Current Assets
Bar Stock 5,123 6,446
Total Other Current Assets 5,123 6,446

2023 2022

4. Analysis of Liabilities
Creditors and Accrued Expenses

GST (3,921) (9,703)

Trade Creditors 25,316 15,110

Creditors Accruals 5,000 3,804

500 Club Prepayments 1,670 2,122
Total Creditors and Accrued Expenses 28,065 11,333

Total Analysis of Liabilities 28,065 11,333



Notes to the Financial Statements
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2023 2022

5. Property, Plant and Equipment
Buildings

Buildings at cost 890,289 890,289

Accumulated depreciation - buildings (643,471) (621,425)
Total Buildings 246,818 268,864

Other Fixed Assets
Other fixed assets at cost 247,650 231,754

Accumulated depreciation - other fixed assets (208,878) (202,652)
Total Other Fixed Assets 38,772 29,103

Total Property, Plant and Equipment 285,590 297,967

Depreciation has been provided on the following basis:

Furniture & fittings - 20.00% diminishing value

Plant & equipment - 10.00% diminishing value

Clubrooms - 2.50% diminishing value

Office equipment - 20.00% diminishing value

Leasehold improvements - 10.00% diminishing value

Artificial turf - 10.00% straight line (to reflect 10 year life of turf)

Gym Equipment - 20.00% diminishing value

2023 2022

6. Accumulated Funds
Accumulated Funds

Opening Balance 495,384 437,554

Net surplus / (deficit) for the year (16,181) 57,829
Total Accumulated Funds 479,203 495,384

Total Accumulated Funds 479,203 495,384

7. Audit

These financial statements have been subject to audit. Please refer to the Auditor's Report.



Notes to the Financial Statements
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8. Commitments

The Clubrooms are insured for $1,680,000 building replacement cost. The valuation for insurance purposes was performed in
May 2014. The Clubrooms are reported at original cost less accumulated depreciation.

The land on which the Clubrooms are situated is leased from the Wellington City Council. The current lease is for 10 years and
expires in 2026.

The Gymnasium is leased from the St Patrick's College Board of Proprietors. A new lease agreement was entered into for 5 years
commencing 1 February 2022, expiring 31 January 2027 (subject to renewal). Annual consideration for the license of the
Gymnasium totalling $7,150.00 exclusive of GST is required under the new agreement. This amount includes rates, water,
electricity and other services provided to the Gym. 

9. Contingent Liabilities and Guarantees

 There are no contingent liabilities or guarantees as at 30 September 2022 (Last year - nil).

10. Related Parties

There were no transactions involving related parties during the financial year.

11. Events After the Balance Date

There were no events that have occurred after the balance date that would have a material impact on the Performance Report
(Last year - nil).

12. Ability to Continue Operating

The entity will continue to operate for the foreseeable future.  



MSP NON-PLAYING FINANCIAL MEMBERS 2023 

Platinum Supporters

John Holden  Richard Kilkenny 

Silver Supporters 

Tony Duffin and Sue Hanrahan 
JT Hefferman and family 

Ruffy Mollo 

JG O’Regan 
Bernie Upton 
John Wootton 

Bronze Supporters 

PJ Montague 

500 Club members

Bevan Brocklehurst 
Martin Buchanan 

Matt Buck 
Ken Carson 

Brian Coulter 
Graeme Dee 

Tim Donoghue 
Paul & Maria Elenio 

Rob Evans 
Ron Evans 

Henry Fidow 
Nic Fitisemanu 
Chris Gregory 
Jack Hansen 

John Holden 
Michael Holden 

Cal Iaccarino 
Tim Kennard 

Richard Kilkenny 
Geraldine Manu'a 

Pat Martin 
Steve McGill 

Tony Meachen 
Melissa Moroney 

Ruffy Mullo 
Grant Peters 
Iain Potter 

John Poutawera 

Dale Renouf 
James Scullin 

MaryAnn Spillane 
Glenn Stewart 
Simon Taylor 

Murray Tocker 
J M Van Der Donk 
John Van der Donk 

Josephine & Martin Van der 
Donk  

Dave Wanden 
Dave Woods 
Peter Woods 

 
 

Standard non-playing members 

Lourdaiz Ah Chong 
Steph Archer 

John Bell 
Bernie Brown 

David Buck 
Sarah Cameron 

L Costa 
JM & YM Cuccurullo 

Tony De Gregorio 
Peter Dooly 
Basil Dynan 
Rob Evans 

Dave Fagaloa 
Larry Greco 

Michael Howley 
Colin Jackson 
Mark Jeffrey 

Mouse & Nikki Jensen 

mailto:bcoulter@xtra.co.nz
mailto:bcoulter@xtra.co.nz
mailto:marjose5757@gmail.com
mailto:marjose5757@gmail.com
mailto:marjose5757@gmail.com


P Jeram 
Julia Kennard 
Yi-sheng Lai 

Milan Lefaoseu 
Eamon Lyons 
Kerry Maher 

Zukov Marinkovich 
Tina Masoe 

Jim McGuinness 
James McHardy 

Liz McNeill 
Melissa Moroney 

James O'Hare 
K J Parker 

Kevin Parker 
Peter Reidy 

Grant Shearer 
John Spillane 
Tony Spillane 
Amani Tuia 
Bella Tuia 
Sue Tuia 

J Wolyncewic 

 

COACHES AND MANAGERS 2023

Li’i  Alaimoana 
Tovio Apollo 

Katrina  Bailey 
Duaan Beer 

Aaron Bouzaid 
Calum Bron 
Kate Bron 

Norm  Broughton 
Luke Donaldson 

Henry  Fidow 
Fa’atonu Fili 
Daniella Fili 

Theo Gordon 
David Isaia 

Stephen Jensen 
Toese  Lealamanua 

Lua  Lokotui 
Malcolm Mashingaidze 

Poto  Masina 
Tim McBride 

Kathy  McConville 
Reuben Ouwerkerk 

Pise Peni 
Gina Petelo 

John  Poutawera 
Brendan Reidy 
Ryan  Setefano 

Nathan Simpson 
Eric Sione 

Michael Sood 
Pita  Taele 

Tinkah  Tolovaa 
Mike Tolovaa 
Tui  Tuiatua 
Tom Warner 

Sonny  Whitman 
 

MSP PLAYERS 2023 – MEN 

Lourdaiz Ah Chong 
Naitoa Ah Kuoi 

Faalii Alaimoana 
Jericho Alaimoana 
Jordan Alaimoana 

Todd Ambler 
Keithmond Anesi 

Tovio Apolo 
Iosefo Aukusitino 

Noah Aupa'au 
Shawn Barabash 

Liam Bargh 
Jace Barrett 

Alexander Baylis 
Aaron Bouzaid 

Sam Bransgrove 
Mike Bridges 
Jeff Bullock 
Matt Byers 

Jay Cameron 
Joseph Campbell 

Nathan Carr 

Jeremy Cater-Hook 
Baker Christie 

Boston Christie 
Jay Clark 

Noah Clarke 
Shane Clarke 
Jared Corston 

Sanasco Crichton 
Ryan Cullen 
Max Curtis 

Dominic Demafelis 



Luke Donaldson 
 

Rich Downey 
Chicago Doyle 

Tomasa Druzianic 
Jacob Dunn 

Alex Earl 
Ryan Eggers 
Karl Emson 

Michael Faamau 
Luke Fairbairn 

Samson Faitua Latu 
George Falconer 

La’au Faletolu 
Edwin Feaunati 

Pati Feleti 
Geoff Fepuleai 
Amosa Feterika 

Malachi Feterika 
Henry Fidow 

Ioelu Fili 
Leituva'a Fili 

Curtis Finnigan 
Meinrad Fitisemanu 

Nic Fitisemanu 
Pena Fretton 

Peter Fuldseth 
Leonard Gardeil 
Thomas Gordon 

John Gosselin 
Troy Gray 

Ross Green 
Tumanako Grey 

Charles Gubb 
Noah Guise 

Charlie Hankins 
Nick Harrison 
Jay Hawkins 

Benji Hawkins - Matthews 
Cameron Hay 

Sam Haylis 
Manu Heketa 

Ben Higgs 
Elijah Hong 
Blair Hood 

Cataldo Iaccarino 
David Isaia 

Michael Janis 
Marino Jenkins 
David Johnson 
Leififi Johnson 

Jack Jones 
Sam Jones 

Michael Joyce 
Ano Kapeli 

Kentino Kapeli 
Oliver Kerr-Hislop 

Oscar Kingan 
Matthew Kontze 
Milan Kriletich 
Simona Lafaele 
Quincy Lamp 

Perry Laumalili 
Dominic Leeson 

Aaitui Lefao 
Fred Lefaoseu 

Ceazar Leilua-Leota 
Viane Leo 

Tane Leong 
Viliamu Leota 

Dominic Leota-Johnson 
Jared Lewitt 
Kobe Lolesio 

Lawrence Lotovale 
Chris love 

Logan Love 

 
Takunda Mabonga 

Mark Maclean 
Jack Maddren 

Thomas Mahony 
Finn Martinovich 

Malcolm Mashingaidze 
Poto Masina 
Tuga Mativa 

Brigham Matu’u 
Dominic McGlinchey 

Ben McGregor 
Robert McNabb 

Grecia McNamara-Taele 
Valentine Meachen 

Luke Meredith 
Francis Mettrick 

Numi Mika 
Jet Millard 

Chris Mischeski 
Malachi Mitchell 

Steve Moli 
Shaun Monaghan 
Brieuc Monnerie 

Ash Mupariwa 
Josh Naa 

Michael Newton 
Adam Nisbet 

Mandella Nono 
Jack O’Brien 

Nico O'Connor 
David O'Hagan 

Thomas Olorenshaw 
James O'Neill 

Reuben Ouwerkerk 
Jacob Paese 

Keenan Paopao-Brown 
Fiapoto Papaletoa 



Kesed Patea 
Zack Paterson 

Michael Paulsen 
Ben Pearn 
Matt Peni 

Peti Pesefoti 
Isaia Petelo 

Stephen Pitts 
Arnold Politini 
Arthur Postic 
Billy Proctor 

James Proctor 
Steve Pyke 

Viliame Rarasea 
Brendon Reidy 
Brendon Reidy 
Glen Rhodes 

Dale Rhodes-Robinson 
Samuel Rixon 

Jesse Robertson 
Nicholas Rowe 

Harry Ryder 
Vincent Sayet 

George Scandlyn 
Dominic Scott 

Ryan Setefano 
Christopher Simone 

James Simpson 
Nathan Simpson 
Harrison Smith 

Tom Smith Murray 
Sam Snell 

John Spillane 
Jack Su’a 
Matt Su’a 
Ezrah Sua 

Grant Sullivan 
Jeremy Sullivan 
Tony Taulapapa 

Tavita Tautua 
Todrick Taylor 
Tony Te huia 

Shane Thompstone 
Saipele Tito 

Jazz Tolova'a-Hart 
Elysium Tolovaa-Stanley 

Joshua Toomaga 
Jack Trotter 
Keron Tuala 
James Tuck 

John Tuia 
Tui Tuiatua 
Ben Tuiatua 

James Tuiatua 
Lucky Tuiatua 

Osa Uili 
Tominiko Ulugia 

Fa’aloloto Va 
Panapa Vaifale 

Sosaia Vea 
Grady Walshe 
Ben Warman 
Tom Warner 

Theodor Waterhouse 
Jonny Waters 

Andrew Watson 
Andrew Wells 
Daniel White 

Shane Whitehead 
Keelan Whitman 

Mikaere Wiki 
Campbell Williamson 

Zed Woodman 
Waisea Yabakivou 

James Zino
 

MSP PLAYERS 2023 – WOMEN 

Summer Aiono 
María de los Angeles Borja 

Perazzi 
Maia Broughton 
Noreen Cassidy 
Georgia Daals 
Liza de Wild 
Malaea Eni 

Pina Eni 
Drenna Falaniko 

Lyric Faleafaga 
Maddie Feaunati 

Zara Feaunati 
Petrina Foaese 

Jess Forbes 
Litia Ito 

Thandiwe Keet 
Emele-Moa Makisi 
Luseane Meafoou 

Octavia Nanai-Iafeta 

Tia Nepia Su’a 
Lucy Okeden 

Marcelle Parkes 
Ashlyn Pescini 

Tamara Ruaporo 
Letitia Smith 

Caitlyn Stowers 
Nahliah Tagatauli-Tolova'a 

Monica Tagoai 
Teuila Taito 



Carlida Te Awhe 
Oliana Tia 

Jaydah Timu 
Melissa Tofete 

Alohagia Tuangalu 
Faalua Tugaga 
Kelly Tuiatua 
Paige Vaauli 

Valini Vaka 
Sydnee Wilkins

 
 

 MSP PLAYERS 2023 – NETBALL 

Ella Feaunati 
Serina Foaese 

Nia Foliaki 
Mireka George 

Gabby Kelly 
Lourdes Lefaoseu 
Matisse Lefaoseu 

Lina Manila 
Luseane Meafoou 

Bri Mitchell 
Melissa Moroney 

Pise Peni 
Gina Petelo 
Bryelle Sa 

Gina Singh 
Shelby Taylor 

Heavaln Tolova'a-Stanley 
Bronte Tuffery 
Kyrah Whitman 

Rachel Yates-Pahulu 

 




